

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8 AUGUST 2005 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane, C Newcombe, G Hartin.
Also Present:
Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services





Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

Security in the Council Car Park
After discussion, 


Councillor Harding proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Councillor McMullan stated that he had been approached to ask Council to monitor the Councillor’s cars in the car park for security reasons, as concerns had been raised regarding the travellers present.

After discussion, it was agreed that the door security man would monitor the cars in the car park, during the meeting.
In reply to members queries, the DDS stated that he believed that the Court order would be granted on Friday 12 August 2005, and that steps would be taken to ensure that the site would now be secured.  It was also agreed that the security of the Quay Road Playing Fields would be looked at.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DDS stated that the responsibility of finding a suitable site for the travelling community was now with the NIHE.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the DDS stated that the matter of bollards at Legg-Green in Cushendall would be looked at.

The meeting continued out of committee.
05/17:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

As all members were present, no apologies were received.

05/17:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 JUNE 2005 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 June 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 June 2005 be adopted”.
Trouble at Cushendall Beach

Councillor McAllister enquired about the trouble in Cushendall and asked if there had been a riot in the town over the weekend.

In reply Councillors McMullan and O Black stated that they were not aware if this was the case.
Councillor M Black informed members that there had been some trouble on the beach with young people drinking.

In reply, Councillor McAllister stated that he had heard there had been arrests and CS Gas had been used.

Councillor McMullan stated that this situation had happened before and not just in Cushendall but that there had not been a riot.

05/17:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 JUNE 2005
Circus
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Councillor McMullan stated that the Council’s Policy on circuses would be put on the agenda for the next Council Meeting.
The Removal of Sand from Ballycastle Beach
Councillor McCambridge stated that she would like the final costs of the removal of the sand at the Glass Island Beach in Ballycastle brought to the next Council Meeting.

This was agreed.

Dates for representatives from Nenagh to visit
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Councillor McMullan stated that there had been no correspondence received from Nenagh Council regarding the proposed visit to Moyle.

05/17:04 
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the TSM, the report was delivered by the DDS.

The DDS stated that further to the TSM’s Interim Report of 25th July it would appear the quantity of waste arising on Rathlin Island was grossly underestimated and as a result the proposed interim arrangement for the collection and transfer of waste from the Island via trailer mounted wheeled bins was insufficient.

He informed members that Council had now tried a “Mac Pac”, 7.5 tonne compaction vehicle on Friday 29th July 2005 and that this had proved more successful being able to hold the entire waste arising in one load.  He pointed out that the cost to hire a “Mac Pac” was £300 per week with a new vehicle costing in the region of £50,000 and those enquiries had also revealed Fermanagh District Council had a 1998 vehicle which they would be prepared to sell.  He informed members that their asking price was approx. £7,000 - £8,000 and that at present the TSM was in discussions with the Local Government Auditor to see if it was possible to purchase this vehicle direct.

The DDS pointed out that the additional cost to Council for ferry transfer was £87 per return journey.  He informed members that the TSM had recommended this for approval subject to L.G.A. advice.

It was agreed to take point 1.3 of the addendum report at this point.

Request for Council to Provide Wheeled Bins at Cost

The DDS stated that Rathlin Development and Community Association had requested Council to consider the initial provision of 1 no. 240 ltr wheeled bin for domestic premise at cost.

He informed members that with the previous waste collection arrangements on the Island, all waste was bagged, however, following the introduction of a Mac Pac collection vehicle and in line with Health and Safety at Work Legislation, waste, as applies everywhere else within the district should be collected within a properly designed waste container.

The DDS pointed out that Council currently sell 240 ltr wheeled bins at a cost of £45. The purchase price of these containers fluctuate, with the most recent being £15.80 + vat.  He informed members that due to the exceptional circumstances which surround this request, it would be recommended that Council offer 1 no. 240 ltr wheeled bin at cost to each domestic property on the Island at this time. 

Councillor Harding stated that she felt this should be granted considering that the rate payers in the mainland were given free bins when they transferred from metal bins to the current wheelie bins.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DDS stated that the initial interim system was unsuccessful as a solution to the problem.

Councillor Newcombe enquired about the possibility of funding for recycling on the Island.
In reply, the DDS informed members that one of the trailers would be remaining on the Island for the purpose of recycling.

Councillor McShane stated that in the South of Ireland money was available for waste disposal on inhabited Islands.

After discussion, it was agreed that enquiries would be made regarding the possibility of funding for the disposal of Waste on Rathlin Island as funding is available for other inhabited islands.

After further discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,


“That 1 no. 240ltr wheeled bin would be offered at cost to each domestic property 
on the Island, “at this time.”

In reply to Councillor McIlroy regarding a hired bin lorry being used on the Straid Road, the DDS stated that he was not aware of a private bin lorry being in operation in this area.
Councillor McIlroy proposed that a waste management meeting be held as soon as possible in order to discuss the Council’s Waste Management Strategy and other issues.

Councillor Harding agreed with these comments.
After further discussion, it was agreed that a Waste Management Meeting would be held on Monday 15th August at 10:00 am.
It was agreed to continue with the TSM’s report.

Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park

The DDS stated that works in respect of this contract were due to commence shortly.

He informed members that it should be noted however, discussions were still ongoing with Telerail, the lands agent for British Telecom, in the hope of securing additional grounds to the rear of the telephone exchange which would facilitate the widening of the existing vehicular entrance.  He stated that this was a condition set by the Planning Service and that if we were unsuccessful in obtaining same it would effectively exclude the possibility of creating a coach/car park at this location.

The DDS stated that the initial feedback from Telerail was that they were unwilling to sell the lands required as they had stated there were a number of underground cables located at this point.  He informed members that Council had suggested that it would be willing to meet the cost of relocation of said cables.  However, he pointed out that it was unlikely Telerail would change their position.  He informed members that as a potential fall back position Council had asked the D.R.D. Roads Service, Planning Department for suggestions as to how the existing entrance arrangement could be utilised to enable the scheme to proceed i.e. prioritising movement of traffic.

The DDS stated that more information would be brought to Council when available.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DDS stated that funding for this had been successful.
Councillor McConaghy suggested that Council vest the ground required.

Councillor McAllister informed members that he was of the opinion that this matter had been sorted out and that he had been unaware of any problem with Telerail.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments and stated that this situation was very disappointing.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DDS stated that negotiations were ongoing to appoint a contractor.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor McAllister stated that this issue could not be delayed any further and should not be deferred to the next meeting due to the funding.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That vesting be commenced to secure this land.”

After discussion, it was agreed that all correspondence and information between Council and Telerail regarding the sale of land for the purpose of the development of the Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park would be brought to the next Council Meeting.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Officers and the five Causeway Councillors would meet with Telerail to discuss the sale of land for the Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park and that this meeting would be arranged by the officers the next day. 
Dunseverick Picnic Area
The DDS stated that works on site were now essentially complete. 

Councillor McConaghy stated that compliments were due to the TSM and the contractor for the excellent work carried out at this site.  He informed members that this had been well done and was very much needed and used.  He asked if some bins could be provided for this area.

Councillors McIlroy, Hartin and McAllister supported these remarks.

Ardclinis Old Church Lay By

The DDS stated that following a successful planning application being reported to Council, one condition of the permission granted was to agree with the E.H.S. a method of ensuring any unknown archaeological material present on site be protected.  He informed members that Council through their Archaeological Consultant had now submitted a proposed plan of works to the E.H.S. and were currently awaiting a licence to proceed.  He pointed out that Council had been informed that the issue of this licence was imminent and hoped that work on site would commence within the next few weeks. 

In reply to Councillor McDonnell the DDS stated that work had not yet commenced, and informed members that archaeologists had moved in to stop unauthorised work being carried out.
Ballycastle Seafront Scheme
The DDS stated that as per the TSM’s report of 13th June and the 25th July Council were currently awaiting planning approval. He informed members that this project had now been tendered and that tenders had been returned.

He stated that as approved by Council at their meeting of 25th July, taking into account the budget of £170,000.00 allowed for this project, Council’s Consultants were now agreeing a schedule of reductions as per the plan previously displayed with the lowest tender, Boyd Landscapes.

He informed members that anticipating a successful outcome of the negotiation it was recommended that Boyd Landscapes be appointed, subject to planning permission; to undertake the proposed works at Ballycastle Seafront on the principle the contract value does not exceed £170,000.00.  He pointed out that the exact contract value would be reported to Council at a future date.   

Councillor M Black stated that she was concerned that the budget for lighting had been reduced and informed members that money should be put towards lighting and it was required for security purposes.  She pointed out that the recent incident at the Tennis Courts had highlighted this.  She stated that things like landscaping were of minor detail and that lighting should be the priority.

Councillor Harding agreed with these remarks and stated that lighting was a priority and she informed members that she hoped this work would be carried out before the darker nights began.

Councillor McCambridge supported these remarks.

After further discussion, it was agreed the TSM would be consulted about this and the item would be brought back to the next meeting. 
With regard to the incident at the Tennis Courts, Councillor Blaney stated that this vandalism had been reported at 10:30pm but that it had been allowed to continue for some time.
In reply, Councillor M Black stated that the PSNI had responded and that the situation had been brought under control by 11:30pm

Councillor M Black enquired if the locking mechanism for the Tennis Courts had been connected.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the use of the locking mechanism at the Tennis Courts be investigated and if this facility is not being used that an explanation of this be bought to the next Council meeting.
Vandalism – Moyle Area from 6th June to 4th August 2005
The DDS referred to a table of vandalism which had taken place on Council property within the District between 6th June 2005 to 4th August 2005.  This included site guard panels damaged at boardwalk, Runkerry, bottles broken at bottle banks, Armoy, bottles broken at Turnarobert Play Area, Armoy, window broken at Ballycastle Museum, barrier damaged at Waterfoot car park, damage at Legg Green toilets, door kicked in, door lock to be replaced, graffiti on inside of toilets, litter bin burnt, lifebelt housing burnt, B-line burnt, Ballycastle beach,  flowerbeds burnt, Waterfoot beach, window broken at Sheskburn Recreation Centre, site guard panels damaged boardwalk, Runkerry, lifebelt housing plus lifebelt burnt, Ballycastle beach, fence damaged at car park, Waterfoot, four cars got wheels slashed at Cushendall Caravan Pk, toilets, Ballycastle seafront, door damaged, hinges had to be replaced.

Councillor Harding stated that it was worrying that lifebelts had been burnt which could lead to loss of life.

Councillors McMullan and Newcombe agreed with these comments and Councillor Newcombe asked if these could be re-sited so as to be in a more prominent position.

In reply the DDS stated that the problem with this was that the beach moves and the equipment could be washed away.

Councillor McMullan suggested that the coastguard be asked for advice on the matter.
This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the DDS stated that the damaged boardwalk at Runkerry kept being unofficially re-opened.

Councillor McAllister stated that there was too much illegal camping parking and partying going on, he pointed out that bonfires were being lit too and asked was anything being done about this.

The DDS stated that this was difficult to police.
After further discussion, it was agreed that illegal camping in the Moyle Area would be brought to the attention of the Enforcement Officer.
Councillor M Black enquired about the no drinking signs which had been taken down and asked if they could be put back up again.
After discussion, it was agreed that the No Drinking signs at the Seafront in Ballycastle be re-erected.
Councillor O Black requested that the No Camping signs at the car park in Waterfoot be re-erected. 
This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the DDS stated that there had been no correspondence received regarding the Causeway Railway Car Park.
Addendum to the Technical Service Manager’s Report
Securing the rear of Sheskburn House

The DDS stated that following recent events in relation to travellers occupying grounds to the rear of Sheskburn House, methods had been investigated to secure Council owned property to the rear of Sheskburn House and to ensure once evicted there would be no further incidents of trespass. 

He informed members that the most effective way to protect the grass area, access road and car park would be by placing Ram Raid Bollards along the boundary of Council property at Sheskburn Avenue leading onto Strand Cottages and that road access would be protected with a 2.1 m overhead barrier.  He informed members that the cost for this provision would be in the region of £15,000.

Councillor M Black stated that this had to be done and that the rate payers needed to be reassured.

Councillor McCambridge stated that this was a lot of money and enquired which budget this would come from.

Councillor McMullan asked if some of the work could be done by the Council themselves for example raised kerbs and suggested that grant aid may be available for this.
Councillor McAllister enquired if there was planning permission on this land and asked if it could be sold off to build houses.
In reply to Councillor McAllister, the DDS stated that the proposed security in the TSM’s report would cover the car park and the grass area.

Councillor M Black stated that the Marina also needed to be protected as it was a prime site.
After further discussion, it was agreed that alternative methods of securing the rear of Sheskburn House be investigated and costings brought back to Council.
Request to Lift and Dispose Graveyard Waste 
The DDS stated that historically a number of Churches within the District had received a service annually from Council for the collection and disposal of graveyard waste.

He informed members that it had been discovered recently due to lack of segregation the cost for disposal of this waste could be prohibitively expensive due to soil content.  For this reason, if Council wished to continue to provide this service the individuals in charge of waste placement on Church grounds would have to implement full segregation of the waste arising to ensure soils are handled and disposed as inert waste, substantially reducing the costs involved.  He informed members that failure to segregate, should lead to Council seeking full reimbursement of disposal costs which could amount to £3,000 - £4,000.  

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the DDS stated that the Council did not pay for the skips which were used by the Churches.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DDS stated that the potential cost of unsegregated waste would depend on the weight.

Councillor Newcombe stated that the Council here had fewer responsibilities than other Councils.  He stated that there was a statutory duty to bury the dead and that other areas had public graveyards.  He asked where immigrant workers would be buried in this area.

Councillor McCambridge stated that this was a different matter.  She suggested that the Recycling Officer visit these Churches to talk about recycling waste.  She stated that grass and soil could be composted and that people could be educated to dispose of artificial flowers themselves.  She enquired if the soil displacement was the duty of the grave diggers.
Councillor McMullan asked if all Churches and Chapels in the Moyle area had been offered this service.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the majority of Churches dealt with their own waste.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with this comment and informed members that he lives opposite a Church and that they used a large lockable container to collect waste and that the parishioners emptied this out themselves.
Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments and stated that all Churches should be self sufficient.  She suggested that no decision should be made on this until after the recycling officer had visited all of these churches.
Councillor McAllister suggested that the skip in the Dunluce Parish be emptied in the meantime. 
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,


“That this matter be discussed at the Waste Management Meeting.”
It was agreed to bring all information available and costs to the Waste Management Meeting for the disposal of Graveyard Waste and that in the meantime the skip at Dunluce Parish be emptied.

Councillor O Black asked that enhanced cleaning be provided for Cushendall for the cleaning operation following the Heart of the Glens Festival.

In reply, Councillor McMullan informed members that this was already in place and that the same conditions applied for Cushendall as for Ballycastle after the Lammas Fair.

Councillor O Black then requested that the public toilets be opened during the festival.

This was agreed.

 After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report would be adopted”.
05/17:05
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
In the absence of the DFA, the DDS delivered this report.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”
Creative Programming Assistant (Part-time)

The DDS stated that interviews for the post of Creative Programming Assistant were held on 16 June 2005, and the successful applicant was Ms Shona McCarthy, Belfast.  

He informed members that a letter had been received from Ms McCarthy, accepting the post, however she had requested that prior to commencement the following issues be considered; a change in title from Creative Programme Assistant to Creative Programmer and that the starting salary be reviewed based on previous experience from point 22 to point 24 within Scale 5. (An increase of £382.00 per annum)

The DDS pointed out that this post was fully funded by Community Safety Programme and therefore there would be no cost to Council and stated that the recommendation was that the title be changed to Creative Programmer and the starting salary commence at point 24, Scale 5.
After lengthy discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister,



“That Ms Shona McCarthy be informed that approval had not been given 



for her title to be changed to Creative Programmer and to commence on salary 


scale point 24, and that she would have to accept the post and salary as offered.”

Councillor O Black proposed, an amendment

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,


“That this decision be
looked at again in six months time subject to the


post holders performance.”

On a vote being taken, there were eleven votes in favour of the proposal which was carried.

Recreation Attendant

The DDS stated that due to lack of interest the post for Recreation Assistant was now being re-advertised on the week commencing 8 August 2005.  He informed members that they would be kept informed of the outcome.

Community Services Officer

The DDS informed members that shortlisting had now been completed for the post of Community Services Officer and that interviews would be held on Tuesday 16 and Wednesday 17 August 2005.  He stated that members would be kept informed of the outcome.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Valuation & Lands Agency - Revision of Charges

The DDS stated that a letter had been received from the Valuation & Lands Agency regarding a revision of charges for VLA services with effect from 1 April 2005. He informed members that the new daily charges will range from £330 to £645 per day, depending on the grade of valuer involved.
Councillor McMullan suggested that Council obtain a list of private valuers to find out charges in order to compare these with the VLA.

Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments and asked that figures be brought to a future Council Meeting.

This was agreed.
Rent Review – National Trust Shop/Café – Giants Causeway Visitors Centre


The DDS stated that a letter had been received from Valuation & Lands Agency regarding the rent review for the National Trust Shop/Café at the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre. He informed members that they had highlighted that negotiations had been ongoing for sometime and the maximum figure that the National Trust would agree to was £27,500 per annum. 
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to the VLA requesting information on their negotiations with the National Trust regarding the rent review for the shop/café at the Giants Causeway Visitor’s Centre.

Cushendall Sailing and Boating Club

The DDS stated that a letter had been received from the Valuation & Lands Agency proposing a rent increase of £450.00 per annum to be incorporated into the existing lease for an extension to the adjacent boat park.  He informed members that this rent would apply until the 1 October 2005 when the rent for the entire premises was due for renewal.
After discussion, this was agreed.
T4 – Filming Ballycastle Beach

The DDS informed members that a request had been received from T4 to park their branded open top bus at Ballycastle seafront during filming at Ballycastle Beach on Wednesday 10 August 2005 between 6am – 5pm.  He pointed out that the necessary public liability insurance had been provided.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Payment of Accounts

The DDS stated that details of the accounts had been circulated for information.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the auditors report had been circulated recently and that he would like this item to be put on the agenda for the Council Meeting of the 12th September when the DFA would deliver her next report.  He informed members that there were several items to be discussed.
Councillors Harding and M Black requested a copy of the report.

Councillor McMullan requested that copies of this be left in the Councillors pigeon holes.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the report for Administration and Finance be adopted.”

05/17:06
USE OF COUNCIL PROPERTY
(Requested by Councillor McShane)
Councillor McShane advised that she wished to withdraw this item.

05/17:07
TRAFFIC CONGESTION THROUGH WATERFOOT VILLAGE


(Requested by Councillor M McKeegan)
Councillor McKeegan stated that due to lack of car parking and sign posting there was traffic using both sides of the road to park which was causing congestion.

Councillor O Black stated that this problem would be sorted out within the next few weeks.  She informed members that double yellow lines were to be painted on the main street.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the property owners would not agree to this.

Councillor McMullan stated that the car parking situation needed to be resolved.

In reply, Councillor O Black stated that the lighting of Waterfoot car park had been discussed before.

Councillor McMullan agreed but stated that a scheme was needed to aid traffic congestion.

Councillor O Black stated that the double yellow lines would help this situation.

In reply Councillor McMullan stated that the car park needed to be looked at and informed members that there were pot holes and flower pots which were potential hazards and that the car park required lighting.

Councillor M Black stated that she had been approached by residents in Waterfoot who had complained about the gridlock in the towns especially at the weekends.  She informed members that they were concerned that emergency services would have trouble getting through the village if they were required and that this was a matter of health and safety.

Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and stated that the gridlock was unacceptable.
Councillor McIlroy suggested that the DOE adopt the car park from the Council.

Councillor O Black asked if any money would be available through the Community Safety Officer.

After further discussion,


Councillor McKeegan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That lighting be installed at the car park in Waterfoot.”

Councillor McDonnell stated that the congestion was occurring through the day and therefore the lighting of the car park was not the issue.

After further discussion, it was agreed that lighting was required for Waterfoot Car Park and that sources of funding should be investigated.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the matter of congestion still needed to be resolved.

After discussion, it was agreed to write to the DRD to clarify their intentions for Waterfoot.

05/17:07
THE RECENT INFORMATION ON COUNCIL’S NON-PARTICIPATION IN LIMITED COMPANIES

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan stated that the LSP had been due to hold their Annual Meeting last Tuesday and that this had to be cancelled due to the legal situation with Council participation in limited companies.  He informed members that in effect the LSP had been postponed and that it could not legally operate without a percentage of Council members.  He stated that he would like Council to write to the minister to ask that a letter of authorisation be issued to allow Council to participate on the LSP as a lot of funding was presently expected and that this could be lost.  
Councillor M Black enquired about the clarification which was sought from local government.

Councillor Harding stated that the situation was very confusing and that there had been conflicting information brought to Council.  She stated that NILGA was to look for an appropriate solution and asked how long this would take.

In reply to the queries raised, the DDS stated that it had been hoped and believed that the situation would resolve itself but that this had not been the case.

Councillor McConaghy stated that there were eight of these companies involved and not just the LSP.

Councillor McMullan informed members that the LSP should be dealt with separately as members were not allowed to sit on this at all and that this was a core part of the LPS’s constitution.
Councillor O Black stated that this was the situation with the other limited companies also.
Councillor McIlroy agreed with this comment and stated that this was the case for so many of these limited companies.  He stated that Council had been given firm advice that no further new companies should be created and that Council were to remain status quo in their non participation in the existing companies.  He pointed out that all of the limited companies should be included in the letter to the minister.
Councillor McMullan agreed, but asked that the minister be informed of the LSP having to call off their Annual Meeting.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the Chairman would write to the Minister to request that a letter of authorisation be issued to allow Council participation on the eight limited companies in question.

It was also agreed that letters should be sent to limited companies to inform them of the situation.

Councillors M Black and Blaney left the meeting at this point.

05/17:08
WASTE DISPOSAL IN RATHLIN


(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)
It was agreed that this topic had been dealt with earlier in the meeting.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe’s query regarding the possibility of a bottle bank on the Island, the DDS stated that the new contractor for waste disposal could now take mixed glass in the recycling bins on Rathlin.
Councillor Blaney returned to the meeting at this point.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.
05/17:09
SCREENING FOR BOWEL CANCER IN NORTHERN IRELAND.


(Requested by Councillor Harding)
Councillor Harding informed members that a new screening service for bowel cancer would be available in England from April 2006 for the over 60s.  She stated that she wished to know if this service would be available in Northern Ireland and asked that Council write to the Minister for Health Mr Sean Woodward to ask this and also to ask what preparations had been made in preparation for the Bird Flu.
Councillors McCambridge and McKeegan agreed with these comments and  Councillor McCambridge stated that she had been disappointed to hear that this screening would just be for the over 60’s and asked that this be included in the letter.
After further discussion, it was agreed to write to the Minister for Health Mr Sean Woodward to ask if the planned screening for bowel cancer would be extended to Northern Ireland and also to express disappointment that this would only be provided for the over 60s.  It was also agreed to ask about the proposed preparations for Bird Flu. 
05/17:10
CONFERNCES, COURSES.

Positioning Tourism Quality or Price conference

The DDS stated that information on Positioning Tourism Quality or Price conference from Clare County Council had been received and would be circulated.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McMullan would attend this conference on the 24th – 26th November 2005 and that information on this conference would be circulated at the next meeting.

Councillor McKeegan left the meeting at this point.

Councillor M Black returned to the meeting.

The Puck Fair

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Councillor McMullan stated that in order to reach the Puck Fair in time Councillors would have to leave the day before and that they would require the Wednesday and Thursday.

Councillor Blaney enquired as to when the Councillors should return.
In reply, Councillor McMullan stated that it was up to the individual Councillors.

Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor McMullan stated that neither he nor the Vice Chairman would be going to the fair and enquired about sending a gift.

Councillor M Black left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Blaney stated that the organisers of the fair usually gave the guests a gift but that they did not expect gifts in return.

Councillor McCambridge suggested that the books of photographs by Arthur Ward would be a good gift and would promote the area.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with this suggestion.

Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and suggested that each area in Moyle should be represented by a book in a standard pack.
Councillor McCambridge stated that this should include Rathlin and that the entire choice of gifts should be looked at and that it should be ensured that a stock of gifts be available for presentations.
Councillor Hartin returned to the meeting at this point. 

After further discussion, it was agreed to ask for an inventory from the Tourism Department to see what gifts were available to take to civic receptions.

Councillor McKeegan returned to the meeting.

Councillor McIlroy informed members that he was unable to go to the opening of the Puck Fair but could attend the weekend.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the problem with this was that the Civic event would be missed and that this was the reason for going.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he would not attend the Puck Fair.
05/17:11
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
The DDS stated that applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:
L Stanley Limited Bookmaking Office, Licence for premises 5 North Street, Ballycastle, renewal of the licence.

L Stanley Limited Bookmaking Office, Licence for premises 11 The Diamond,  renewal of the licence.
Sean McClements Bookmaking Office, for premises 1 Bridge Street, Cushendall, renewal of the licence.

Occasional licence, Joseph Blaney, 115 Tromra Road, Cushendun, for Heart of the Glens Festival, for the 12-13th August 2005 for a fundraising dance.

Occasional licence, Joseph Blaney, 115 Tromra Road, Cushendun, for Combat Cancer, for the 13th August 2005 for a fundraising dance.

There were no objections to the above applications.
   05/17:11
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


There were no documents for signing and sealing.
   05/17:12
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 27 July 2005 from the Planning Service regarding Planning System Workload Pressures
Councillor McMullan stated that this should be taken as read and that Council should reject this.  He informed members that the Planning Service were trying to dictate to Council when they were allowed to have site meetings, and suggested that a letter be sent to highlight this problem.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That a letter be sent to the Planning Service rejecting the Planning System regarding workload pressures.”
Councillor McMullan further pointed out that the Planning Service were not informing members of the public that they were able to view plans in the Moyle District Council Offices in Ballycastle on Thursdays and that this should be included in the letter.

Councillor McDonnell pointed out that they would not come to Ballycastle unless they were requested to come.  He stated that he thought that this letter was impertinent and that the more applications meant more fees.  He passed a number of points to the Chairman to be included in the letter.
After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would reject the ideas set out in the correspondence received from the planning service regarding workload pressures and that a letter would be sent to the Planning Service to advise them that people should be made more aware of the service available in Moyle District Council, Ballycastle on Thursdays and that the points raised by Councillor McDonnell would be included.

Correspondence circulated on the night

Letter from Armoy Community Association to request use of the Riverside Park in Armoy
After discussion, it was agreed that Armoy Community Association would be granted use of the Riverside Park in Armoy on the 19th August 2005 from 5:00 – 9:00pm for a fun-fair.

Letter from Ballycastle Community Development Association to request permission to use the seafront for a demonstration

After discussion, it was agreed that the Ballycastle Community Development Association be permitted use of the Sea Front on the 25th August 2005 at 7:00pm for a Radio Controlled Buggies and Monster Trucks demonstration.

Correspondence not circulated

Letter dated 26th July 2005 from the Ulster Farmers’ Union enclosing the Consultation paper on an amendment to Planning Permitted Development Rights for Agricultural Buildings.
Councillors McCambridge and Graham requested a copy of this document.

This was agreed.
Councillor Newcombe left the meeting at this point.
05/17:13
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE


Councillor Newcombe returned to the meeting.


Twinning



Councillor McCambridge asked Councillor McShane if she had researched the issue of Twinning before her article in the newspaper.



In reply Councillor McShane stated that her purpose in this article was to develop links with the South of Ireland.  She informed members that there seemed to be more enthusiasm for the link with France.  She stated that she also believed that Councillors should report back to Council on the benefits of their trips and that she found it disappointing that not one Councillor from Moyle had visited the most recent French group visiting.


Councillor McCambridge stated that the Moyle Twinning Association were well aware that links needed to be developed and that efforts were being made with all three of the twinned towns.  She informed members that the link with Ballinasloe needed to be strengthened and that the association had recognised this but that there had been little time at civic events to discuss such matters.  She informed members that there had been communication difficulties within the organisation also.


Councillor Harding pointed out that she had always brought back information on her various trips and that all of the trips she had gone on were of benefit to Moyle.


Councillor Blaney stated that some of the Councillors had met the French delegation and stated that Councillor McShane had obviously not been informed of this.



Councillor McMullan enquired about the Moyle Twinning Committee and stated that he felt that the association were having difficulties, and asked if this needed to be looked at.



Councillors Blaney and McCambridge stated that the situation should be looked at and suggested that a meeting of the association be called as soon as possible.



Councillor McCambridge stated that there had been problems contacting members to arrange meetings.  She also informed members that there had been lack of communication in organising events and mentioned the itinerary for a trip to France at Christmas which had not come before Council but which had been taken to France.


Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.



Councillor McMullan stated that he was astounded by this information and stated that a meeting would have to be held to investigate this matter further and suggested that Council hold a Special Meeting to discuss this further and that all relevant documentation be brought to the meeting.



Councillor McIlroy suggested that the Twinning Association be permitted to have a meeting on their own first and that the secretary could call this meeting.



Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting.



Councillor McCambridge informed members that as secretary she did not hold all of the contact details that these had not been passed to her.



Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.



After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent by the Chairman to the Secretary of the Moyle Twinning Association and a copy sent to the Chairman of Moyle Twinning Association, requesting that a meeting be held before the Lammas Fair with Council representatives present and requesting that all contact details be forwarded to the council for members of this group.


Under 14s Camogie Dinner


In reply to Councillor Blaney, Councillor McMullan stated that there was a possible date of the 17th August for the Camogie dinner and asked Councillor Blaney to check this with the Clerks PA


Lammas Fair Dinner 


Councillor McMullan confirmed that the Lammas Fair Dinner would be held in the Marine Hotel and that the list for invitations would be issued soon, he asked members to forward to him any suggestions regarding people to invite.


Capecastle Road


Councillor Blaney stated that power washing work being carried out at Capecastle by the Roads Service was damaging resident’s driveways and asked that a letter be sent to them informing them of this matter.
After discussion, this was agreed.
Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at this point.

Co-Ownership
Councillor Newcombe enquired if it was possible to have the co-ownership people visit the Moyle area to give an overview of their service.
Councillor McCambridge suggested that an open meeting be requested instead.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Co-Ownership group would be invited to hold a public meeting in the area.
The meeting concluded at 10:05 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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